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MEMORANDUM 
 
 
To:  Programs, Projects, and Operations Subcommittee 
 
From:  Martin P. Cleveland 
 
Subject:  Big Papio Levee Culverts Phase 2 – Graham Construction Contract Change Order # 6 
 
Date:  June 16, 2021 
______________________________________________________________________________ 
 
On April 26, 2019, the District signed a contract with Graham Construction Inc. to rehabilitate 17 aging 
culverts along Big Papillion Creek between West Center Rd. in Omaha and Capehart Rd. in Bellevue, 
NE.  The total bid price was $3,146,227.15, based on estimated quantities listed in the bid document.  
There have been 5 change orders to date on this project with a total cost of $302,760.71 to address 
increase unforeseen circumstances, changes in site conditions and deterioration of culverts since the 
project commenced in 2019.  The project is complete as of June 2021 and it is customary to have a 
final change order to address decreases and increases in overall quantities of bid items.  
 
Enclosed is a copy of the proposed change order #6.  There are no work items to be added to this 
change order, but merely to close out the project.  The change order #6 total cost is $31,259.84. When 
all the change orders are added together, they total $302,760.71 + 31,259.84 = $334,020.55. The 
change orders would total 10.6% of the overall project cost of $3,146,227.15. 
 
District policy 15.1 Purchasing – Construction Services states, “The General Manager is authorized to 
effect change orders accumulating not more than a total of 10% of the contract amount.”  Pursuant 
to this policy, Management is required to seek Board approval to exceed the 10% contract amount 
limit.  
 
The Budget Account 01-03-4479-591 (Maintenance- Levees Contract Work) has been expended at 
$867,257.55 as of May 31, 2021 and there is $2,157,742.45 remaining and will be adequate to cover the 
additional change order #6 of $31,259.84 and project contract retainage of $347,179.70 for this project. 
 
Management recommends that the Subcommittee recommend to the Board that the General 
Manager be authorized to approve the Big Papio Levee Culverts Phase 2 Graham Construction 
Change Order #6, bringing the total construction contract amount of $3,480,247.70. 
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